Treating Medicine as Ammunition

Enhancing Medical Logistics for Large-Scale Combat Operations

Maj. Gen. Paula C. Lodi, U.S. Army Brig. Gen. Clinton K. Murray, MD, U.S. Army Col. Matthew G. Clark, PhD, U.S. Army Col. Kenneth M. Reed Jr., U.S. Army



U.S. Air Force special operations surgical teams (SOST) practice integration operations with a special operations partner force during a special tactics exercise at Hurlburt Field, Florida, on 16 October 2015. SOST members are military medical professionals selected to provide battlefield trauma and other surgical support in a special operations mission set and are often forward deployed to austere or hostile areas to perform lifesaving trauma surgery for special operators with little-to-no facility support. (Photo courtesy of the U.S. Air Force)

s the U.S. Army refocuses on sustainable preparedness for large-scale combat operations (LSCO), our force structure will evolve to ensure that we are manned, organized, and equipped to deter adversaries and win future fights.¹ However, the Department of Defense (DOD) maintains a disjointed and fragile supply chain and logistics system that does not ensure a posture of sustainable resilience internally, let alone with allied nations. The system lacks overall interoperability with the private sector, which forces the DOD healthcare enterprise to remain years behind private industry. Standardization, integration, and modernization require improvement to enhance efficiency and compatibility across the healthcare supply chain. Most Fortune 10 companies have operated with a supply chain designed for stable, peacetime economic conditions, which will become critically fragile during geopolitical disruption. Businesses must be prepared for significant vulnerabilities during potential conflict scenarios and embrace public-private partnerships to build the defense industrial base (DIB). Successful partnership development requires carefully structured economic incentives and predictability for government, industry, and allies alike.

The DOD must treat medicine as ammunition while adopting proven commercial healthcare best practices to address vulnerabilities in medical logistics. While this article highlights the risks of "justin-time" models and pharmaceutical dependency on adversaries like China, it cautions against broad expansion of overbearing or compulsory additions to the Defense Production Act (DPA), which can disrupt supply chains and diverge from effective commercial approaches. Instead, leveraging voluntary partnerships and agreements under Title VII of the DPA, as well as standardized national frameworks, offers a more collaborative and flexible path forward. And yet, it is essential that the DOD remain the lead operational agent when it comes to national security as illustrated by Operation Warp Speed partnership (the public-private program initiated to develop and distribute the COVID-19 vaccine) and past efforts like the Manhattan Project. By focusing on voluntary, civilian-inspired strategies—such as predictive analytics and stockpiling, blockchain-enabled supply chain visibility, and robust public-private partnerships—the DOD must enhance medical readiness and resilience

for future LSCO environments while maintaining strong industry relationships.

Reliable access to essential medical supplies and stable resupply near the point of need is as vital to military effectiveness and survival as a steady provision of munitions. Disruptions in the supply chain—whether from geopolitical conflict, natural disasters, or single-source dependencies—will quickly jeopardize readiness and force protection. The DOD's reliance on concentrated sources for items like the sole Food and Drug Administration (FDA)-approved Japanese encephalitis (JE) vaccine from Europe highlights the risks of limited suppliers and the cascading effects of any interruption.² By adopting a strategic approach to medical logistics-prioritizing redundancy, stockpiling, and resilient partnerships-the DOD will ensure that medicine remains as accessible and dependable as ammunition in any operational environment.

Geopolitical instability and supply chain fragility pose existential risks to medical readiness, even for substances with seemingly limited military relevance. While Suboxone—a critical opioid addiction treatment-faces only minor disruption risks from ongoing India-Pakistan tensions (production concentrated in nonborder regions), the JE vaccine exemplifies catastrophic single-source vulnerability. Valneva's IXIARO, the sole FDA-approved JE vaccine, is manufactured at a single German facility, creating a bottleneck that would require a 518 percent production surge to vaccinate one million personnel during an outbreak.³ Worse, ramping manufacturing in a regulatory permissive environment would, at minimum, take twelve to eighteen months to retool an existing facility for this type of surge. This mirrors artillery shell shortages in combat environments such as the war in Ukraine. Both scenarios force commanders into rationing decisions that degrade operational capacity, whether through unvaccinated troops or underequipped medics.

Prescription for Concern

In pharmaceutical production, key starting materials (KSMs) and active pharmaceutical ingredients (APIs) are critical components of drug manufacturing and typically have a longer shelf life than finished pharmaceuticals, also known as drug products.⁴ KSMs are raw materials derived from chemicals or natural sources that undergo controlled chemical reactions,



Employees pack medicine at a pharmaceutical company 4 January 2023 in Xi'an, northwest China's Shaanxi Province. (Photo by Liu Xiao, Xinhua)

purification, and formulation to form the API. Paraaminophenol is an example of a KSM used to produce acetaminophen (Tylenol) in pain management, while penicillin G/6-aminopenicillanic acid (6-APA) is used in the antibiotic penicillin.⁵ The API is the core component responsible for the drug's therapeutic effect, such as sedation in an IV medication.⁶ The API is combined with nonactive ingredients like stabilizers, preservatives, or other important excipients to create the final drug product. The mixture is tested for safety, purity, and effectiveness before being sterilized and packaged into vials, tablets, combination products, IV bags, or other forms that facilitate effective use. This process ensures the final product is consistent, potent, and of sufficient quality to meet regulatory standards before reaching pharmacies, hospitals, and medical providers.

The U.S. government has a history of stockpiling materials essential for national security. These materials provide strategic flexibility and agility, allowing for the storage of many years beyond the shelf life of the finished pharmaceutical products. The DOD submitted an interim pharmaceutical supply chain risk assessment to Congress in April 2024, analyzing 1,744 generic sequence numbers, which equated to 12,917 national drug codes, or about 10 percent of the U.S. pharmaceutical marketplace.7 The assessment revealed that 54 percent of the DOD pharmaceutical supply chain is considered either high or very high risk due to dependency on non-Trade Agreements Act (TAA)-compliant suppliers, with significant sourcing from India (26 percent), China (5 percent), and 22 percent from unknown origins. Only 28 percent of APIs were sourced from North America, considered at least moderately secure.⁸

These numbers are based on the final drug product; however, some estimates contend that the numbers for APIs and KSMs are 80 percent originated in India and China.⁹ The TAA requires the DOD, the Department of Veterans Affairs, and other federal agencies to procure "substantially transformed" pharmaceuticals containing API or KSM from TAA-compliant countries.¹⁰ Both China and India have established themselves as global leaders in pharmaceutical manufacturing due to their cost efficiencies and extensive production capacities. However, given they are non-TAA compliant, this reliance creates vulnerabilities, including supply chain disruptions, geopolitical tensions, and potential quality control issues, and dramatically reduces the resilience of the U.S. health system.

The "substantial transformation test" is a regulatory criterion used to determine the country of origin for goods, including pharmaceuticals. Under this test, a product is deemed to originate from the country where it undergoes significant processing or alteration, even if its components (e.g., API or KSM) are sourced from noncompliant nations.¹¹ In 2022, 58 percent of drug manufacturers supplying the U.S. market were based overseas.¹² This exposes the drug supply chain to potential risks as federal regulators are unable to provide oversight in India, China, and other foreign countries. Although the 2025 National Defense Authorization Act proposes stricter rules requiring APIs and KSMs for DOD-procured generics to originate from TAAcomplaint nations, the "substantial transformation" test allows APIs from non-TAA countries (e.g., China) to be used in U.S.-manufactured drugs.¹³

Over the last twenty years, pharmaceutical imports into the United States have increased significantly, making them the second-largest category of imported commodities. Pharmaceutical imports totaled \$176 billion in 2021 and increased to \$196 billion in 2022.¹⁴ Currently, "90 to 95 percent of generic sterile injectable drugs used for critical acute care in the U.S. rely on [KSM] from China and India."¹⁵ Additionally, China dominates the manufacturing of sodium—an essential pharmaceutical used in sedation and commonly in surgeries in the military and throughout the United States—and accounts for 57 percent of U.S. pharmaceutical imports by weight, followed by India and Mexico.¹⁶ Moreover, China currently supplies 45 percent of KSM and 20 percent of the API for sixty critical medications including acetaminophen, a generic pain medication commonly used in the United States.¹⁷ The recent 25 percent tariffs on Mexican imports are likely to shift trade patterns toward an increasing reliance on China, given its larger gross domestic product and manufacturing capacity.¹⁸ Furthermore, China will be able to fill the gap left by reduced Mexican imports despite its own tariffs. The U.S. dependence on China for API and KSM remains a key concern for the geopolitical environment.

Tariffs represent one tool among many to incentivize supply chain diversification, but their impact must be weighed against systemic trade realities. Recent federal measures have introduced tariffs on imported medical devices, including a 10 percent baseline levy, as part of broader efforts to strengthen domestic production capabilities and address supply chain risks.¹⁹ These actions respond to documented trade imbalances, including a \$295 billion deficit in U.S.-China pharmaceutical trade in 2024, and align with regulatory adjustments such as streamlined FDA approvals for domestic facilities.²⁰ New fee structures now apply to foreign manufacturers, with proceeds directed toward enhanced overseas inspection programs, while interagency partnerships aim to accelerate permitting for critical medical infrastructure projects. Such approaches-focusing on diversified sourcing, modernized regulatory pathways, and strategic investment in domestic capacity—offer a framework for reducing reliance on concentrated foreign suppliers while maintaining global supply chain integration.

Potential supply chain weaknesses, problems with quality control due to perceived lax regulatory monitoring by the FDA, and the possibility of shortages in essential pharmaceuticals all pose a threat to the United States.²¹ Additionally, these factors have contributed to the decline of domestic manufacturing capacity and resulted in a significant pharmaceutical trade deficit that reached \$96.2 billion in 2021.²² The trade deficit was likely driven by macroeconomic factors like the reliance on imports to meet U.S. consumer demands. This imbalance was further worsened by offshoring to countries like China and India due to their lower manufacturing costs and ability to scale. In the pharmaceutical sector specifically, imports have surged due to rising healthcare spending and the dominance of foreign manufacturers in producing generic

MEDICINE AS AMMUNITION



A U.S. Air Force pararescueman from the 83rd Expeditionary Rescue Squadron prepares to move a simulated casualty during a personnel recovery exercise at an undisclosed location in Afghanistan on 6 March 2018. Army aircrews and Air Force Guardian Angel teams conducted the exercise to build teamwork and coordinate procedures as they provide joint personnel recovery capability, aiding in the delivery of decisive airpower for U.S. Central Command. (Photo by Tech Sgt. Gregory Brook, U.S. Air Force)

drugs and APIs that are critical for U.S. healthcare needs.²³ To protect the interests of national security and public health, the situation requires immediate attention and action.

The strategic similarities between ammunition and medicine extend beyond their battlefield importance to their shared supply chain challenges and critical material dependencies. The director of the Defense Logistics Agency (DLA), Army Lt. Gen. Mark Simerly, stated, "An agile and adaptable logistics system is critical, so we need to develop strategies to maintain supply chain integrity and operational readiness under adverse conditions."²⁴ This underscores the need for agile logistics systems that protect the supply of both ammunition and medical supplies throughout LSCO. For example, the 155 mm artillery round became a linchpin of Ukraine's defensive strategy, with its effectiveness underscored by glaring supply limitations. Ukrainian artillery crews frequently faced rationing that hampered operational tempo, with one battalion commander noting that promised monthly allocations barely covered a single unit's expenditure needs.²⁵ This challenge only intensified, even though the United States increased production by more than 50 percent and added new production lines. The United States was unable to maintain munition deliveries, forcing European allies to accelerate their production timelines. This exposed critical gaps in NATO's conventional ammunition stockpiles and manufacturing surge capacity.

The 155 mm artillery round's supply chain offers critical lessons for medical resilience. Each precision-guided variant relies on rare earth magnets sourced from China (95 percent global production), while its steel casing requires manganese and chromium—minerals increasingly subject to tariff-driven market shifts.²⁶ To mitigate this, the DOD has partnered with Australian firm Lynas Rare Earths to establish a second rare earth processing plant in Texas, bypassing Chinese refining dominance through a multiyear \$258 million contract.²⁷ Concurrently, DLA now stockpiles tungsten (used in shell penetrators) under the National Defense Stockpile Program, a model applicable to pharmaceutical KSMs such as ketamine's cyclohexanone.²⁸ These measures recognize that component resilience-not just finished product stockpiling-determines wartime sustainability. For medical products, this is exacerbated because the location where the final product is produced and validated is even more essential due to assays that confirm quality, safety, and manage the benefit-risk for every individual who uses the product.

Just as Ukrainian forces depend on a steady supply of 155 mm artillery shells to sustain combat effectiveness, U.S. military medical units rely on ketamine as a critical pharmaceutical for pain management and anesthesia at the point of injury. During 2023, ketamine shortages—driven by supply chain disruptions, manufacturing delays, and reliance on KSMs often sourced from abroad—directly threatened the ability of medics to deliver timely care, much like artillery shortages have limited Ukrainian operational tempo. The production of ketamine requires specific chemical precursors and specialized manufacturing infrastructure, making its supply chain vulnerable to geopolitical and logistical disruptions.²⁹ This parallel underscores that, for the warfighter, access to essential medicines like ketamine is as vital as access to ammunition, and both require resilient, diversified supply chains to ensure readiness in contested environments.³⁰

DLA, Joint Medical Readiness, and Sustainable Stockpiling for National Security

The DLA is critical in supporting the U.S. military's wartime mission by providing end-to-end supply chain management for logistics and policy oversight. Unlike commercial entities, DLA focuses on combat effectiveness rather than efficiency, ensuring that combatant commands receive necessary commodities and services. DLA's expensive cost recovery model is evidence of this shortcoming of balanced effectiveness and efficiency. However, the DOD faces challenges in holistic supply chain management due to fragmented ownership across different organizations. This fragmentation complicates the provision of consistent demand signals to the industry, which requires predictability in investing in production capacity. The lack of clear requirements from combatant commands and services hinders the ability to inform the industrial base about potential crisis needs, leading to insufficient preparedness for protracted conflicts.

During the early days of Operation Iraqi Freedom, only 8 percent of the military's medical requirements were met from its existing stock, resulting in significant costs and inaccuracies in the requirements provided by the services.³¹ To address this, DLA developed a system that efficiently sources supply from the U.S. commercial sector, transitioning to a prime vendor model and creating an electronic catalog for items that could not be converted. DLA provides global support to sustain warfighter readiness and serves as the executive agent for medical material.³² The DLA system includes approximately three hundred vendors with six hundred different types of contracts, providing access to 1.4 million medical items in near real-time.³³ Prime vendors deliver within one day domestically and within five to seven days internationally. When required, these items are available on a vendor's dock within twenty-four hours, with subsequent batches ready every twenty-four hours thereafter.³⁴ However, these timelines do not account for a contested logistics environment and

do not consider wartime planning factors, nor are they easy to replicate in peacetime.

COVID-19 exposed the Nation's reliance on fragile, often foreign, supply chains for essential pharmaceuticals and personal protective equipment; however, this vulnerability predates the pandemic. Put simply, chronic drug shortages and overseas manufacturing in adversarial nations represent an existential public health threat to our citizens, our warfighters, and our entire healthcare system.³⁵ Drug shortages—whether caused by geopolitical tensions, natural disasters, or manufacturing issues-disrupt access to critical medications, jeopardizing the health and well-being of the population and military personnel. Although it is not a new problem, it remains an expensive one to solve. Furthermore, the joint force requires a shift to start visualizing "medicine as ammunition" to save lives on the battlefield.³⁶ Avoiding complacency and developing a comprehensive maneuver concept with a decentralized/dispersed logistics model must remain a focus for the joint force.

Consequently, the DOD and DLA must employ commercial style "Sales and Operations Planning" (S&OP) systems for managing pharmaceutical supply chains, much like we did for limited supplies of COVID vaccines during Operation Warp Speed. Additionally, the joint staff needs to actively monitor working stocks of both the Joint Deployment Formulary and unit basic load items at the unit level (e.g., brigade combat team) and forward-positioned areas to ensure they are sustained above 80 percent and ready for the next conflict. A working stockage is not just an emergency planning tool; it also includes rotated stocks for use along with a rotated reserve that supports use across the whole of government, and it embraces both greater effectiveness and efficiency using modern S&OP planning tools.

Planning efforts alongside the private sector using S&OP tools need to be examined. Novel solutions involving vendor-managed inventory and a predictable rate of utilization would be welcomed by industry partners witnessing significant fluctuations in orders by different parts of the U.S. government, which has led to the government paying more for products while simultaneously increasing insecurity in pharmaceutical availability. However, corporate business will generally rely on an incentive model to participate, understanding



Medicine and medical supplies are stored in warehouses at undisclosed locations as part of the Strategic National Stockpile as a contingency for a mass outbreak or health crisis. (Photo courtesy of the Department of Health and Human Services Administration for Strategic Preparedness and Responses)

that such partnerships could lead to a more resilient medical supply and pharmaceutical industrial base.

The DLA Warstopper Program contributes approximately \$20 million annually to a prime vendor for a medical logistics contract, providing a robust supply capability delivered to the warfighter starting on day thirty-one of a contingency.³⁷ This program buys access to medical supplies through a prime vendor with the DLA still responsible for the overall purchase of specific items in a contingency. Furthermore, the Joint Deployment Formulary and each service is responsible for medical supplies covering the first thirty days of a conflict. Although this does not compare to the planning factors the DOD will experience in LSCO for casualty estimates. At the same time, the DLA Warstopper Program ensures readiness and efficiency in supporting contingencies through a diverse network of medical supply companies through a single prime vendor, Cardinal Health.³⁸ Peacetime requirements prevent the Army from adequately testing this system in real-time with the vendors responsible for delivering at the time of need, given the time and distance factors necessary during a real-world contingency.

The Warstopper Program is a decent start, but it is not sufficient given that the focus of sustainable preparedness is contingency planning for an event that has not yet occurred. Thus, DLA needs clearer requirements for a contingency that are not based solely on recent past orders to be maximally effective for future contingencies while also being efficient with limited resources. DLA is working to address requirement gaps through the Supply Chain Risk Management System and by emphasizing the need for a whole-of-nation approach to logistics planning, including transparency with industry partners and a clear understanding of the risks associated with inadequate supply chain resilience.³⁹ These efforts prioritize transparency with industry partners and risk assessments of supply chain vulnerabilities.

The Supply Chain Risk Management System aligns with the DLA strategy to integrate supply chain security into its mission assurance portfolio and Enterprise Risk Management framework, ensuring proactive threat detection and mitigation.⁴⁰ DLA aims to enhance interoperability, eliminate redundancies, and secure critical supply chains through agency collaboration in both the government and private-industry sectors amid evolving threats such as geopolitical disruptions.⁴¹ This comprehensive approach underscores DLA's commitment to enhancing supply chain resilience through innovation, cross-sector collaboration, and strategic risk management, positioning DLA to better navigate complex logistical challenges in LSCO.

Initial assumptions that supply chain disruptions were solely due to the COVID-19 pandemic have proven inaccurate, revealing deeper, systemic weaknesses within the U.S. DIB. Lt. Gen Philip Garrant, commander of the Space Systems Command, once stated, "Coming out of COVID, we thought a lot of these supply chain issues were COVID issues, what we're realizing is this is more than COVID; there are true industrial base concerns."42 A heavy reliance on foreign suppliers, particularly China, for critical materials exacerbates this problem. Any conflict in the U.S. Indo-Pacific Command area of responsibility would then have a high likelihood of creating a situation where there would be contested logistics. Contested logistics will impact the supply and distribution of such pharmaceuticals, affecting DOD and civilian healthcare. Combating this requires better diversification and "friendshoring," a strategic trade approach that prioritizes manufacturing and sourcing goods from politically aligned countries.⁴³

Unlike traditional offshoring, which primarily seeks cost reduction, friendshoring considers geopolitical stability, diplomatic relationships, and long-term strategic interests in supply chain decisions.⁴⁴ This integration not only ensures the availability and rapid deployment of critical medical supplies during emergencies but also promotes reciprocal learning and innovation between military and civilian healthcare sectors, ultimately strengthening national health security and assisting in rebuilding the DIB. To involve the private sector, DOD must find a way to incentivize partnerships. Likewise, the DOD must work with the FDA to establish relationships and methods that allow for the sharing of regulated medical products across countries, which is a significant challenge under current regulatory practices between sovereign countries, regardless of political alignment.

One key method to incentivize the industry would encompass bringing production of KSM and API back to the United States, while reducing the Environmental Protection Agency regulations that govern the mining of such critical minerals. For example, streamlining the National Environmental Policy Act review process for new mining operations could significantly accelerate the development of domestic critical mineral sources.⁴⁵ Every new mine in the United States must undergo a rigorous National Environmental Policy Act review that considers impacts on biodiversity and climate change. By focusing this process on critical risk-benefit areas, much like the FDA during emergencies, the government could encourage the rapid growth of domestic production. Cogent and data-driven risk-benefit evaluations could find the balance for critical mineral mining and use. Such Environmental Protection Agency regulations do not affect countries such as China and India, resulting in increased production and cheaper cost to the vendor and, ultimately, the consumer. Moreover, U.S.based companies that produce KSM and API could also benefit from tax incentives to increase their annual profit margin.⁴⁶ Such incentivization would promote healthy competition amongst businesses and decrease reliance on sole-source vendors in the United States.

The DOD is responding with initiatives such as the Office of Strategic Capital, an organization established in 2022 to attract and scale private capital investments in technologies critical to U.S. national security.⁴⁷ Dependence on adversarial nations for drug manufacturing creates a vulnerability that could be exploited during times of conflict or political instability. These nations could restrict or completely cut off the supply of essential critical minerals such as KSM and API, crippling the healthcare system and impacting military readiness and future military operations. However, achieving a more self-reliant domestic supply chain requires breaking political gridlock, sustained funding, bipartisan cooperation, targeted incentives, and enduring trade policies.⁴⁸

By prioritizing partnerships with allies like India and Vietnam-nations offering cost-competitive, ethical labor markets-the United States will diversify supply chains while advancing shared democratic values.⁴⁹ The bipartisan Promoting Resilient Supply Chains Act of 2025 further institutionalizes this strategy, mandating AI-driven mapping of critical industries and requiring federal agencies to source from "allies or key international partners."⁵⁰ This dual approach of punitive tariffs and strategic collaboration not only mitigates risks posed by China's 80 percent control over cobalt and copper mining in the Democratic Republic of Congo but also aligns with a broader vision to leverage trade policy as a tool for national security, economic growth, and technological leadership.51

Further, achieving the sustainable posture needed for biodefense also depends on the resilience commitment expressed at the 2023 NATO Summit in Vilnius, Lithuania, that each ally must ensure that "sufficient medical supplies are stocked and secure."⁵² NATO leaders, including the United States, reiterated that resilience is essential for deterrence and defense.⁵³ In this context, resilient medical systems include pharmaceuticals and require strong cooperation between civil and military stakeholders across NATO nations. This deterrence by resilience approach necessitates the methods proposed here, including collaboration between nations and with industry.⁵⁴

Prepositioned Predicament

Historically, current stockpile programs such as the Army Prepositioned Stocks (APS) and the Strategic National Stockpile (SNS) have remained insufficiently resourced for the next war with funding cuts continuing.⁵⁵ Funding cuts have impacted specific



U.S. Army ambulance vehicles assigned to the 64th Brigade Support Battalion, 3rd Armored Brigade Combat Team, 4th Infantry Division, advance toward a pickup point in a convoy as a part of joint multinational ambulance exchange point training during Defender 22 at Drawsko Pomorskie, Poland, 26 May 2022. (Photo by Sgt. Tara Fajardo Arteaga, U.S. Army National Guard)

DPA Title	Key Mechanisms	Purpose/Impact	Examples
Title III	Loans, purchase commitments, grants	Boost private-sector production of critical supplies during crises	Ventilators, personal protec- tive equipment (COVID-19 pandemic)
Title VII	Public-private partnerships	Enhance supply chain coordina- tion for emergencies	Strategic National Stockpile col- laboration with drug manufac- turers (antibiotics, anesthetics)

(Table from U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Strategic National Stockpile Report to Congress [2022])

Table. Examples of Title III and Title VII of the Defense Production Act

APS, with priority funding going toward critical APS locations overseas. Moreover, modernization and near-term readiness for ground/air systems (e.g., Next-Generation Combat Vehicles) remain the priority effort over APS funding. Chronic underfunding has led to degraded equipment readiness and increased risk to casualty care in conflicts, resulting in a decreased fill rate for some of the APS medical inventories.⁵⁶ All APS locations receive a priority fill level based on geographic location and impact to the warfighter.⁵⁷ Globally, prepositioned stocks in Europe and the U.S. Indo-Pacific Command have been prioritized.⁵⁸

The APS Program faces inherent risks even when stockpiling critical supplies, as demonstrated by Hurricane Helene's 2024 shutdown of Baxter International's North Cove IV fluid plant—a solesource provider of 60 percent of U.S. medical-grade IV bags.⁵⁹ This single facility's closure triggered nationwide shortages, forcing hospitals and military medical units to ration supplies despite existing stockpiles. The incident revealed how centralized production can create volatility in medical logistics, mirroring ammunition stockpile vulnerabilities: prepositioned reserves alone cannot compensate for fragile supply chains. The FDA has responded to the IV fluid shortages by issuing temporary compounding guidance, adding IV fluids to the national drug shortage list, and encouraging alternative sourcing and conservation measures.⁶⁰ This approach mirrors ammunition's "warm base" industrial strategy, where component suppliers like Aerojet Rocketdyne maintain standby capacity through cost-sharing contracts.⁶¹ Further, the DOD needs to remain close to the FDA and the Administration for Strategic Preparedness and Response for all medical shortages, military or

civilian. Greater regulatory coordination, appropriate streamlining through data systems and international harmonization, and innovation could facilitate the availability of critical medical capabilities.

Despite the Army's efforts to adjust APS stock and programs for adequate funding through the program objective memorandum, reprioritizing modernization efforts over sustainment operations has resulted in a substantial 48 percent reduction from the planned expenditure over the past three years. Furthermore, Congress has directed the Army to operate with only 58 percent of the targeted APS spending.⁶² Changing the National Defense Authorization Act is not the answer to the problem, as the DOD does not move the needle alone. This effort will require bipartisan support if the DOD expects to compete with near-peer adversaries. Furthermore, establishing strategic stockpiles for essential medicines, mainly those prone to shortages, such as sterile injectables, ensures a steady supply during unexpected disruptions, thus necessitating greater alignment with the SNS.⁶³ However, the need for antibiotics, sedation, and analgesic medications in LSCO to treat critically injured patients is of the utmost concern and alignment with the SNS and must ensure alignment of civil and military parts of the health system.

Defense Production Act

The Defense Production Act of 1950 authorizes the U.S. government to mobilize domestic industrial resources to address critical national security needs, including the stockpiling of essential medical supplies during crises (see table).⁶⁴

The DPA also allows for the prioritization of contracts for materials such as vaccine components,

ensuring that production aligns with projected demand during biological threats.⁶⁵ Pharmaceuticals, vaccines, medical supplies, and equipment designed to supplement state and local resources during public health emergencies are maintained within the SNS and managed by the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, ensuring the rapid deployment of critical resources to protect national health security.⁶⁶ Part of the problem is that "national health security" does not clearly involve the military and has pivoted to a civil health security implementation.

Some parts of the DPA assist civil and military authorities alike. By leveraging these authorities, the DPA mitigates vulnerabilities in medical supply chains. Section 708 of Title VII enables the president to collaborate with various industry representatives to form voluntary agreements aimed at bolstering national defense, particularly under circumstances that threaten preparedness programs.⁶⁷ A notable initiative under this section is the Federal Emergency Management Agency's "Voluntary Agreement of the DPA for the Manufacture and Distribution of Critical Healthcare Resources Necessary to Respond to a Pandemic." Established in August 2020, this agreement addresses needs arising from the COVID-19 pandemic, focusing on personal protective equipment, diagnostics, pharmaceuticals, and medical devices.⁶⁸ While section 708 of the DPA enables critical public-private collaboration, reliance on voluntary agreements risks unreliable participation from industry partners, particularly when profit incentives conflict with national priorities. For example, during COVID-19, some manufacturers hesitated to join Federal Emergency Management Agency's voluntary agreement due to concerns about antitrust liability, production costs, or unclear long-term commitments.⁶⁹ These challenges highlight the need for medical logistics systems capable of responding to a contested logistics environment in LSCO. The United States risks significant vulnerabilities in responding to the next crisis without robust modernization efforts and strategic public-private partnerships. It is equally important to note that while most focus on the coercive portions of the DPA, our focus here is on the voluntary agreements portions of the DPA. While not historically an industry best practice, we argue that this is a clear target for enhanced public-private

partnerships that maximize the use of industry best practices.

Civilian Industry Practices (CVS Health)

CVS Health utilizes eighteen distribution centers (DC) across the continental United States, providing retail and pharmaceutical supplies to over nine thousand retail store locations and one thousand MinuteClinics (primary care clinics) supporting over five million daily customers. At each DC, a three-tier level of stockage anticipates the demand of each retail store location across the United States, enabling daily shipments of critical supplies. Each DC utilizes a deep reserve, forward reserve, and pick-line concept to anticipate the demand and ensure adequate supplies are rendered.

The "deep reserve" encompasses items that are not immediately needed but are stored in the rear of the warehouse to ensure ready access based on demand.⁷⁰ The "forward reserve" encompasses items with a daily need from each DC while supporting shipments to ensure shelves remain stocked with the highest-demand supplies. The items on the "pick line" are the final stop before packaging. A frontline distribution point, where workers manually package crates based on an integrated technology system called "pick-to-voice," telling each worker which retail items or medications are needed in each crate. CVS Health DCs receive over sixty shipments of supplies daily and account for more than two hundred thousand line items across the retail storefront and pharmacy lines.⁷¹

Automation remains at the forefront of operations within each DC, with interoperability and machine learning as key components; these are all elements of effective S&OP systems. Similar systems, if utilized in the DOD, would enable increased predictability while ensuring the warfighter is equipped with the right medical supplies at the right time during LSCO, resulting in less lead times and rapid supply deployment.

Contested Logistics

The DOD needs to become comfortable with being uncomfortable and recognize the tyranny of distance for the medical logistics problem-set. The United States must begin manufacturing reliable and high-quality KSM and API to win future wars and provide our service members, and that of the American public, with the tools needed to compete and fight in the next war. To reduce dependency on China and India for critical minerals, the United States must prioritize stockpiling essential pharmaceutical ingredients and proactively predict the demand now rather than wait for the next contingency. Strengthening domestic production capabilities and diversifying supply chains are essential strategies for reducing the United States' reliance on foreign sources of KSM and API.

Diversifying supply chains involves identifying and partnering with a broader range of reliable suppliers, both domestically and internationally, to reduce the risks associated with overreliance on any single country. For example, the Strategic Minerals Act, reintroduced by Sens. John Hickenlooper, Todd Young, Chris Coons, and John Cornyn, aims to strengthen America's critical minerals supply chain by expanding trade with international partners.⁷² Encouraging partnerships with nations that share similar regulatory standards and geopolitical stability secures the supply of essential materials.

To enhance supply chain resilience and reduce dependence on China and India, the United States must pursue strategic coproduction agreements with Australia by developing joint rare earth mining and processing projects, U.S.-backed plants would maintain supply chain control over specific reserves and mining ventures, while ensuring the United States priority access to mineral deposits in those partner countries.⁷³ Lastly, the likelihood of contested logistics is extremely high, especially for medical systems; thus, the U.S. government needs to invest in innovation that supports delivering essential medicines close to their point of need. Investing in drug or biologics "in a box" at a small but functional scale will maximally diversify the supply chain. This will challenge regulatory systems, but it will also maximize the current data revolution involving artificial intelligence and require the positive control proposed for managing KSMs. By integrating tiered stockpiles, allied coproduction frameworks, advanced supply chain analytics, and innovation that maximizes operational utility, the United States will reinforce critical supply lines against geopolitical disruptions while transitioning away from the fragile "just-in-time" logistics model currently employed by the DOD, thereby ensuring the long-term security and medical readiness of the force.

Incentivize Industry

The U.S. government needs to incentivize industry investment in critical mineral production through targeted policies and financial support. Immediate action could include expanding DPA Title III authorities to mandate 50 percent cost-sharing for domestic API facilities, as demonstrated in IperionX's \$47.1M titanium agreement, which would reduce reliance on Chinese KSMs.74 The DOD contract award to IperionX reduces reliance on foreign suppliers of titanium while expediting the Titan Critical Minerals Project in Tennessee, a new domestic mining source of the critical mineral.⁷⁵ The U.S. government must fully utilize Title VII to establish voluntary agreements, amplifying their impact across both military and civilian health systems. An example includes companies such as the Virginabased Phlow Corporation, a public-benefit company specifically focused on bringing API manufacturing onshore through native production and secure facilities. Likewise, the Missouri-based API Innovation Center is a 501(c)3 nonprofit that unites government, industry, and academia to advance technology and optimize underutilized manufacturing facilities to make the pharmaceutical supply chain more resilient, often using cutting edge data-oriented methods. Investment was previously initiated but has recently fallen off-the approach needs to be refocused to maximize outcomes for essential medicines and the DOD.

If the DOD contracted with private industry to support the U.S. DIB, it would need to take the same approach to supporting pharmaceutical resiliency. Legislative action must impose 30 percent domestic sourcing quotas for DOD-procured antibiotics by 2030 and reform the "substantial transformation test" to ban Chinese API in "Made in USA" pharmaceuticals.⁷⁶ Additionally, the U.S. government needs to mandate domestic sourcing quotas, create strategic mineral stockpiles, streamline permitting processes, establish tiered tax incentives, and modernize workforce and cyber infrastructure.⁷⁷ The Bureau of Land Management has recently introduced a "pre-plan coordination" approach to streamline the permitting process for mineral projects on public lands, aiming to reduce review timelines while maintaining robust environmental and public engagement standards.⁷⁸ These efforts align with the need to address the United States' staggering twenty-nine-year average lead time for bringing



Several tons of container delivery system supplies are loaded onto a U.S. Air Force C-17 Globemaster III during the 25th Infantry Division's Joint Pacific Multinational Readiness Center 25-01 rotation on 9 October 2024 at Joint Base Pearl Harbor-Hickam, Hawaii. (Photo by Sgt. Jared Simmons, U.S. Army)

mines online, which is the world's second-longest.⁷⁹ Furthermore, expanding DIB funding through targeted allocation of Inflation Reduction Act funds could subsidize domestic API/KSM production facilities, with a goal of reducing reliance on Chinese-sourced pharmaceutical inputs by 2030.⁸⁰ By adopting these strategies and forging new collaborations, the DOD, and that of the U.S. healthcare enterprise, will significantly enhance its medical readiness and resilience for future large-scale conflicts.

Conclusion

The DOD must continue to address critical vulnerabilities throughout the medical logistics enterprise in preparation for LSCO. Recommendations include transitioning from a "just-in-time" logistics model to civilian-inspired predictive stockpiling, employing S&OP methods, mandating cross-governmental interaction and collaboration, expanding DPA authorities like voluntary agreements to incentivize domestic API and KSM production, and leveraging technologies such as blockchain-enabled tracking systems for real-time supply chain visibility. China's monopoly on certain critical minerals enables it to dominate the strategic supply chain of pharmaceuticals and medications. Focusing on allies with shared values enhances supply chain resilience, reduces dependence on geopolitical rivals, and strengthens economic partnerships. The DOD must foster strategic partnerships with allies through coproduction agreements while diversifying supply chains and reducing reliance on foreign nations like China and India while building logistical resilience.

These reforms, coupled with strategic investments in domestic manufacturing and streamlined regulatory processes, will enable the DOD to transition from a fragile "just-in-time" logistics model to a robust, decentralized system capable of sustaining LSCO medical readiness. With 80 percent of Americans supporting increased defense *s*pending, there is an opportunity to address these challenges in military medical logistics.⁸¹ Unfortunately, military medicine does not drive this industry, so it must involve collaboration with the civilian health systems in the United States and internationally. By treating medicine as ammunition and implementing centrally coordinated, regionally aligned unit basic load war reserve materiel with guaranteed funding, the DOD will optimize inventory management, reduce expiration losses, and enhance overall supply chain resilience, ensuring warfighter survivability and maintaining national security in an era of contested logistics and geopolitical uncertainty.

Notes

1. Total Army Analysis 25-29, briefing card, 27 February 2024. 2. Medical Logistics Supply Chain Intelligence Preparation of the Battlefield (MEDLOG-SC-IPB), *Japanese Encephalitis Vaccine* (U.S. Department of Defense [DOD], 6 May 2025).

3. MEDLOG-SC-IPB, Japanese Encephalitis Vaccine.

4. Victor A. Suarez, "The National Security Rationale for Stockpiling Key Pharmaceutical Ingredients," Janne E. Nolan Center Council on Strategic Risks Briefer, no. 57 (5 March 2024): 1–11, https://councilonstrategicrisks.org/2024/03/05/the-national-security-rationale-for-stockpiling-key-pharmaceutical-ingredients/.

5. Admin, "Investment Opportunities in APIs-KSMs-Drug Intermediates Bulk Drug Industries," Niir Project Consultancy Services," Niir Project Consultancy Services, 15 June 2020, <u>https://www.niir.</u> org/blog/investment-opportunities-in-apis-ksms-drug-intermediates-bulk-drug-industries/.

6. Sourav Adak, "Essence Control of Active Pharmaceutical Ingredients," *World Journal of Clinical Medicine Research* 4, no. 1 (2024): 23–29, <u>https://www.scipublications.com/journal/index.php/</u>wjcmr/article/view/1020.

7. Office of the Under Secretary of Defense for Acquisition and Sustainment (OUSD[A&S]), *Report on the Department of Defense Pharmaceutical Supply Chain Risks* (DOD, November 2023), 3, <u>https://www.warren.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/FY23%20</u> <u>NDAA%20sec%20860%20Risk%20management%20for%20</u> <u>DoD%20Pharmceuticals1.pdf.</u>

8. OUSD(A&S), Pharmaceutical Supply Chain Risks, 9.

9. David Lazarus, "Column: Where Do Prescription Drugs Come From? Good Luck Answering That Question," *Los Angeles Times*, 15 May 2018, <u>https://www.latimes.com/business/lazarus/la-</u> <u>fi-lazarus-drugs-country-of-origin-20180515-story.html</u>.

10. "Veterans Affairs to Permit Acquisition of Non-TAA-Compliant Drugs," Reed Smith LLP, 22 April 2016, <u>https://www.reedsmith.com/en/perspectives/2016/04/</u> veterans-affairs-to-permit-acquisition-of-nontaaco.

11. Servicemember Quality of Life Improvement and National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2025, H.R. 8070, 118th Cong. (2024), <u>https://www.congress.gov/bill/118th-congress/house-bill/8070/text</u>.

12. Elizabeth Warren et al. to Lloyd J. Austin III, "Letter to the U.S. Department of Defense Regarding Pharmaceutical Supply Chain Risks," U.S. Senate, 18 March 2024, <u>https://www.warren.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/2024.03.18%20Letter%20to%20</u>

DoD%20about%20Implementation%20of%20Pharmaceutical%20 Supply%20Chain%20Measures.pdf.

13. "Federal Circuit Decides Country of Origin Test for Drugs Under Trade Agreements Act," Perkins Coie LLP, 27 February 2020, <u>https://perkinscoie.com/insights/update/federal-circuit-decides-country-origin-test-drugs-under-trade-agreements-act</u>.

14. Andrew Heritage, "Skyrocketing Pharmaceutical Imports to the U.S. Endanger National Security," Coalition for a Prosperous America, 9 January 2023, <u>https://prosperousamerica.org/skyrocketing-pharmaceutical-imports-to-the-u-s-endanger-national-security/</u>.

15. U.S. Senate Committee on Homeland Security and Government Affairs (HSGAC), Short Supply: The Health and National Security Risks of Drug Shortages (HSGAC, March 2023), 4, <u>https://www. hsgac.senate.gov/wp-content/uploads/2023-06-06-HSGAC-Majority-Draft-Drug-Shortages-Report.-FINAL-CORRECTED.pdf</u>.

16. Heritage, "Skyrocketing Pharmaceutical Imports."

17. To Receive Testimony on the Department of Defense's Efforts to Ensure Servicemembers' Access to Safe, High-Quality Pharmaceuticals: Hearing Before the U.S. Senate Committee on Armed Services, Subcommittee on Personnel, 118th Cong. (30 April 2024) (statement of Victor A. Suarez, on behalf of the Council on Strategic Risks, Blu Zone Bio, and Securing America's Medicines and Supply), <u>https://www.armed-services.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/</u> suarez_statement.pdf.

18. Zhao Huanxin, "US Treasury Secretary Assumes China Will Absorb Tariffs," *China Daily*, last updated 4 March 2025, <u>https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202503/04/WS67c671f-</u> <u>ba310c240449d877b.html</u>.

19. Philip Neuffer, "Trump Installs 10% Baseline Tariff, Country-Specific Duties," Supply Chain Dive, 2 April 2025, <u>https://www.supplychaindive.com/news/</u> <u>trump-reciprocal-tariffs-china-japan-eu-vietnam/744301/</u>.

20. "The People's Republic of China," Office of the United States Trade Representative, accessed 30 May 2025, <u>https://ustr.gov/countries-regions/china-mongolia-taiwan/</u> <u>peoples-republic-china</u>.

21. Suarez, testimony.

22. Heritage, "Skyrocketing Pharmaceutical Imports."

23. Heritage, "Skyrocketing Pharmaceutical Imports."

24. Alexandria Brimage-Gray, "Senior Leaders, Industry Partners Discuss Solutions to Logistics Challenges," Defense Logistics Agency (DLA), 31 October 2024, <u>https://www.dla.mil/About-DLA/</u> News/News-Article-View/Article/3952804/senior-leaders-industry-partners-discuss-solutions-to-logistics-challenges/.

25. "On the Front Line of Ammunition Shortage in Ukraine," posted 15 March 2024 by Kyiv Independent, YouTube, 11:03, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=2EBgcrD_akk.

26. MEDLOG-SC-IPB, India Pharmaceutical Disruption (DOD, 2 May 2025).

27. Lynas Rare Earths, "U.S. DoD Strengthens Support for Lynas U.S. Facility," press release, 1 August 2023, <u>https://lynasrareearths.com/u-s-dod-strengthens-support-for-lynas-u-s-facility/</u>.

28. Maiya Clark, *Revitalizing the National Defense Stockpile* for an Era of Great-Power Competition, Backgrounder No. 3680 (Heritage Foundation, 4 January 2022), 4–5, <u>https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2022-01/BG3680.pdf</u>.

29. J. P. Lawrence, "The Military Is Studying Ketamine Infusers for Wounded Service Members," *Stars and Stripes*, 11 October 2023, https://www.stripes.com/theaters/us/2023-10-11/military-ketamine-tech-11667658.html.

30. "Ketamine Therapy Providers Say They're Running Out of the Drug," American Society of Ketamine Physicians, Psychotherapists and Practitioners (ASKP3), accessed 30 May 2025, <u>https://</u> www.askp.org/article-about-ketamine-therapy-shortage/.

31. William Martinous and Patrick Quigley (DLA Troop Support Medical), interview by Kenneth Reed, 21 November 2024.

32. "About the Defense Logistics Agency," DLA, accessed 30 May 2025, https://www.dla.mil/About-DLA/.

33. Martinous and Quigley, interview.

34. Martinous and Quigley, interview.

35. Suarez, testimony.

36. Mike Minihan (retired, former Air Mobility Command commanding general), interview by Kenneth Reed, 10 September 2024.

Martinous and Quigley, interview.
Martinous and Quigley, interview.

39. DLA, Supply Chain Security Strategy: Strengthening Oper-

ational Resiliency, Appendix 1 to DLA's 2018–2026 Strategic Plan (DLA, n.d.), <u>https://www.dla.mil/Portals/104/Documents/Head-</u> <u>quarters/StrategicPlan/SupplyChainSecurityStrategy.pdf</u>.

40. DLA, Supply Chain Security Strategy.

41. Beth Reece, "New DLA Strategic Plan Lays Out Goals for 2018-2026," DLA, 16 November 2017, <u>https://www.dla.</u> <u>mil/About-DLA/News/News-Article-View/Article/1373664/</u> <u>new-dla-strategic-plan-lays-out-goals-for-2018-2026/</u>.

42. Sandra Erwin, "Pentagon Underestimated Supply Chain Fragility, Now Racing to Fix Gaps," *SpaceNews*, 25 November 2024, <u>https://spacenews.com/pentagon-underestimated-supply-chain-fragility-now-racing-to-fix-gaps/</u>.

43. "Friendshoring: Definition, Benefits, and Challenges," Inbound Logistics, 1 May 2024, <u>https://www.inboundlogistics.com/</u> <u>articles/friendshoring/</u>.

44. Inbound Logistics, "Friendshoring."

45. Melissa Barbanell, "Overcoming Critical Minerals Shortages Is Key to Achieving US Climate Goals," World Resources Institute, 3 May 2023, <u>https://www.wri.org/insights/</u> <u>critical-minerals-us-climate-goals</u>.

46. Marc Welde (colonel, commander of Army Medical Logistics Command), interview by Kenneth Reed, 11 March 2025.

47. Connor Fiddley, "Capitalizing on Critical Technologies: DoD's Office of Strategic Capital and Its Plan to Secure America's Strategic Edge," Hub-and-Spokes, 6 January 2025, <u>https://www. hub-and-spokes.com/p/capitalizing-on-critical-technologies</u>. 48. Victor A. Suarez (retired colonel, U.S. Army), interview by Kenneth Reed, 24 March 2025.

49. Jim Kilpatrick et al., "Enhancing Supply Chain Resilience in a New Era of Policy," Deloitte, 1 April 2025, <u>https://www2.</u> <u>deloitte.com/us/en/insights/industry/manufacturing/managing-supply-chains-amid-tariffs.html</u>.

50. C. Bradford Ellison et al., "Bipartisan Push to Strengthen American Supply Chains," Global Supply Chain Law Blog, 6 February 2025, <u>https://www.globalsupplychainlawblog.com/supply-chain/</u> <u>bipartisan-push-to-strengthen-american-supply-chains/</u>.

51. "Strengthening Critical Mineral Supply Chains by Countering China's Dominance," U.S. International Development Finance Corporation, accessed 30 May 2025, <u>https://www.dfc.gov/investment-story/strengthening-critical-mineral-supply-chains-countering-chinas-dominance</u>.

52. "Resilience, Civil Preparedness and Article 3," NATO, last updated 13 November 2024, <u>https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/</u> topics_132722.htm.

53. "Vilnius Summit Communiqué," NATO, 11 July 2023, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/official_texts_217320.htm.

54. Matthew G. Clark et al., "Collaboration with Industry: The Solution for a Sustainable Posture for Biodefense and Global Health Security," *Countering WMD Journal*, no. 29 (2025): 84–91, <u>https://www.usanca.army.mil/LinkClick.</u> <u>aspx?fileticket=fTXfWtdaQyg%3d&portalid=114</u>.

55. Marc Welde (colonel, commander of Army Medical Logistics Command), interview by Kenneth Reed, 20 September 2024.

56. U.S. Government Accountability Office (GAO), Defense Logistics: Improved Oversight and Increased Coordination Needed to Ensure Viability of the Army's Prepositioning Strategy, GAO-07-144 (GAO, 15 February 2007), 10, <u>https://www.gao.gov/products/</u> gao-07-144.

57. Welde, interview, 11 March 2025.

58. "Fact Sheet: Army Prepositioned Stock," U.S. Army Europe and Africa Public Affairs Office, accessed 30 May 2025, <u>https://www.europeafrica.army.mil/Portals/19/documents/Fact%20Sheets/APS%20Fact%20Sheet%2010262022.</u> pdf?ver=gfg2yCbEhimp3riAj1GBhQ%3D%3D.

59. Heather Landi, "US Hospitals Prep for Supply Chain Constraints in Wake of Baxter International Plant Closure," Fierce Healthcare, 7 October 2024, <u>https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/</u> providers/us-hospitals-prep-supply-chain-constraints-wake-baxter-international-plant-closure.

60. Ashley Gallagher, "FDA Adds Intravenous Fluids to List of Drug Shortages," *Pharmacy Times*, 18 October 2024, <u>https://www.pharmacytimes.com/view/</u> fda-adds-intravenous-fluids-to-list-of-drug-shortages.

61. DOD, Annual Industrial Capabilities Report to Congress for FY 2024 (DOD, 2024), 45–48.

62. Douglas I. Bell, Just Add Soldiers: Army Prepositioned Stocks and Agile Force Projection (U.S. Army Heritage and Education Center, 2021), https://ahec.armywarcollege.edu/documents/Bell POMCUS%20 Modernization Study%20 Complete.pdf.

63. Martin VanTrieste, "The High Cost of Cheap Drugs," Parental Drug Association Letter, 19 September 2024, <u>https://www.pda.org/pda-letter-portal/home/full-article/</u> <u>the-high-cost-of-cheap-drugs</u>.

64. Douglas I. Bell et al., "A Little-Known Bill of Great National Significance": The Uses and Evolution of the Defense Production Act, 1950–2020 (U.S. Army Heritage and Education Center, 2020), https://ahec.armywarcollege.edu/documents/Defense_Production_Act_1950-2020.pdf.

65. Exec. Order No. 14107, 88 Fed. Reg. 62441 (6 September 2023), <u>https://www.federalregister.gov/d/2023-19798</u>.

66. "Center for the Strategic National Stockpile," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Preparedness and Response, accessed 30 May 2025, https://aspr.hhs.gov/SNS/Pages/default.aspx.

67. Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA), "FEMA Administrator Announces Voluntary Agreement to Strengthen Supply Chain for Critical Medical Supplies," news release, 18 March 2021, <u>https://www.fema.gov/press-release/20210318/fema-adminis-</u> trator-announces-voluntary-agreement-strengthen-supply-chain.

68. FEMA, Defense Production Act Voluntary Agreement Report to Congress: Manufacture and Distribution of Critical Healthcare Resources Necessary to Respond to a Pandemic (FEMA, 10 August 2021), <u>https://www.fema.gov/sites/default/files/documents/fema_DPA-voluntary-agreement-report_2020.pdf</u>.

69. GAO, COVID-19: Critical Vaccine Distribution, Supply Chain, Program Integrity, and Other Challenges Require Focused Federal Attention, GAO-21-265 (GAO, March 2022), 42, <u>https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-21-265</u>.

70. Dennis Sullivan (executive director for regional distribution center operations, CVS Health), interview by Kenneth Reed, 9 September 2024.

71. Sullivan, interview, 4 December 2024.

72. John Hickenlooper, "Hickenlooper, Young, Coons, Cornyn Reintroduce Bipartisan Bill to Strengthen Critical Minerals Supply Chains," press release, 6 February 2025, <u>https://www.hickenlooper.</u> <u>senate.gov/press_releases/hickenlooper-young-coons-cornyn-rein-</u> troduce-bipartisan-bill-to-strengthen-critical-minerals-supply-chains/.

73. Heidi Vella, "Australia and the US: a Rare, Rare-Earth Partnership," Mining Technology, 15 January 2020, <u>https://www.mining-technology.com/features/</u> <u>australia-and-the-us-a-rare-rare-earth-partnership/?cf-view</u>. 74. IperionX, "IperionX Awarded \$47.1M by the U.S. DoD to Secure U.S. Titanium Supply Chains," news release, 18 February 2025, https://iperionx.com/2025/02/18/iperionx-awarded-47-1mby-the-u-s-dod-to-secure-u-s-titanium-supply-chains/.

75. IperionX, "IperionX Awarded \$47.1M by the U.S. DoD."

76. Pharmaceutical Supply Chain Defense and Enhancement Act, S. 5638, 118th Cong. (2024), <u>https://www.congress.gov/bill/118th-congress/senate-bill/5638</u>.

77. "Defense Production Act, Title III," Air Force Research Laboratory, accessed 30 May 2025, <u>https://afresearchlab.com/</u> technology/successstories/defense-production-act-title-iii/.

78. "President Trump Issues Executive Order to Increase American Mineral Production," *The Nickel Report* (blog), Hunton Andrews Kurth LLP, 21 March 2025, <u>https://www.hunton.com/</u> <u>the-nickel-report/president-trump-issues-executive-order-to-increase-american-mineral-production</u>.

79. Ruth Demeter, "U.S. Chamber's Critical Minerals Summit Builds Case for Permitting Reform," U.S. Chamber of Commerce, 2 August 2023, <u>https://www.uschamber.com/energy/u-s-chambers-critical-minerals-summit-builds-case-for-permitting-reform</u>.

80. Elizabeth Warren, "ICYMI: Chairing Personnel Subcommittee, Warren Highlights DoD Drug Quality and Pharmaceutical Supply Chain Risks, Overreliance on Foreign Manufacturers, and Its Impact on Service Member Health," press release, 2 May 2024, <u>https://www.warren.senate.gov/newsroom/</u> <u>press-releases/icymi-chairing-personnel-subcommittee-warren-highlights-dod-drug-quality-and-pharmaceutical-sup-</u> <u>ply-chain-risks-overreliance-on-foreign-manufacturers-and-its-im-</u> <u>pact-on-service-member-health</u>.

81. Noah Robertson, "Record Share of Americans Support Higher Defense Spending," Yahoo News, 4 December 2024, <u>https://www.yahoo.com/news/record-share-americans-sup-</u> port-higher-050100422.html.

Maj. Gen. Paula C. Lodi, U.S. Army, is the commanding general of the U.S. Army Medical Research and Development Command, the senior mission commander of Fort Detrick, Maryland, the deputy assistant director of the Defense Health Agency (DHA) Research and Engineering Directorate, and the director of DHA Research and Development. She received her MA from the Naval War College and an MS from Troy University. Her prior leadership positions include command surgeon of U.S. Army Pacific and commander of the Special Troops Battalion, 15th Sustainment Brigade; 14th Combat Support Hospital; 44th Medical Brigade; Regional Health Command-Atlantic; and 18th Medical Command.

Brig. Gen. Clinton K. Murray, U.S. Army, is the commanding general of the Medical Center of Excellence and the chief of the Medical Corps. He received his MD from the Uniformed Services University (USU) and is board certified in internal medicine and infectious disease. He is also a professor of medicine at USU. His prior leadership positions include command surgeon of U.S. Forces Korea and U.S. Army Europe and Africa; and commander of the 1st Area Medical Laboratory, the Walter Reed Army Institute of Research, Brooke Army Medicine Center, and the Medical Readiness Command, Europe, which included being the director of the Defense Health Network-Europe.

Col. Matthew G. Clark, PhD, U.S. Army, is commander of the SHAPE Healthcare Facility. He has participated or lead development of over thirteen FDA-approved products for the Department of Defense and the world as a director, medical product and project manager, and operational leader. He completed this work across the whole of government at locations including

the White House; Operation Warp Speed; Department of Health and Human Services; the Joint Program Executive Office for Chemical, Biological, Radiological and Nuclear Defense (JPEO-CBRND); the Office of the Assistant Secretary of the Army for Acquisition, Logistics, and Technology; the U.S. House of Representatives; and the Medical Research and Materiel Command. He received a PhD in behavioral and neural sciences from Rutgers University; a master's degree in strategic studies from the Army War College; and a Doctorate of Humane Letters from Coe College, where he also earned a BA in psychology.

Col. Kenneth M. Reed Jr., U.S. Army, is commander of the 627th Hospital Center, 1st Medical Brigade, Fort Carson, Colorado. He has recently served as a Secretary of Defense Executive Fellow with CVS Health under the U.S. Army War College Fellowship Program. He is a graduate of the Citadel, the Military College of South Carolina, and holds an MA in business and organizational security management from Webster's University. He has multiple operational assignments and deployments to include the establishment of Task Force Medical Role 3 in Iraq 2016 and serving as U.S. Forces Command medical planner during the outbreak of COVID.

US ISSN 0026-4148